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��CITY OF WANNEROO



MINUTES OF TOWN PLANNING COMMITTEE MEETING HELD IN FUNCTION AREA, ADMINISTRATION CENTRE, BOAS AVENUE JOONDALUP ON MONDAY, 17 MARCH  1997





ATTENDANCES AND APOLOGIES



Councillors:	G A MAJOR - Chairman	South West Ward

	A V DAMMERS, JP - Mayor, Acting Chairman from

                                                           1814 hrs to 2002 hrs	Central Ward

	L O’GRADY	North Ward

	S P MAGYAR	Central Ward

	W D DUFFY	South Ward

	M E LYNN, JP	South-West Ward

	D K TIPPETT, JP - Deputising for Cr Wight	South Ward

	F D FREAME - Observer, deputising for Cr Major from

                                                1813 hrs to 1855 hrs and from

                                                 1915 hrs to 2002 hrs	South-West Ward

	V G HANCOCK - Observer, deputising for Cr Lynn

                                                     from 2011 hrs to 2016 hrs	South-West Ward

	A G TAYLOR - Observer, deputising for Cr Duffy from

                                                  2021 hrs to 2032 hrs	South Ward

	B A COOPER - Observer	Central Ward

	L A EWEN-CHAPPELL - Observer	Central Ward

	T W POPHAM - Observer	South Ward



Chief Executive Officer:	L O DELAHAUNTY

Manager, Corporate Services:	R E DYMOCK

City Planner:		O G DRESCHER

Co-ordinator Urban Projects:	D BUTCHER

Committee Clerk:	J AUSTIN

Minute Clerk:		S BRUYN





An apology for absence was tendered by Cr Wight;  Cr Tippett deputised.



An apology for absence was tendered by Cr Healy.



PUBLIC/PRESS ATTENDANCE



There were 53 members of the Public and 1 member of the Press in attendance.



The Chairman declared the meeting open at 1805 hrs.

�

PUBLIC QUESTION TIME



Mr A Russell, President of Whitford Senior Citizens:



Q1	I would like to ask Council planners why they want to bet on a long shot when then can get a guaranteed sure winner for Wanneroo City which will accelerate the timing for Lakeside by attracting more people to the area.



Chairman’s response:



A1	The answer will become evident during the course of this evening’s presentation and discussion with the Committee.



Mr M Dillon:



Q1	I was told on recent authority that if we get a department store in the northern corridor, it would create 2000 jobs for retail and construction and there would be a massive flow on to the community.  What contingency plans do the Council have if we miss out on getting department stores in Lakeside and Whitford City.



Chairman’s response:



Q1	This will be discussed following this evening’s presentation.



DECLARATION OF FINANCIAL INTEREST



Cr Duffy declared an interest in Item TP44-03/97 as he has a financial interest in Lot 1441, Furniss Road, Landsdale.



Cr Cooper stated his intention to declare an interest in Item TP37-03/97 at the next meeting of Council as he is involved in a company that is carrying out work on this project.



Cr Dammers declared an interest in Item TP44-03/97 as he owned land in the area.



Cr Major declared an interest in Item TP37-03/97 as his family owns shares in National Mutual.



CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES



MINUTES OF TOWN PLANNING COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 17 FEBRUARY 1997



MOVED Cr O’Grady, SECONDED Cr Lynn that the Minutes of the Town Planning Committee Meeting held on 17 February 1997, be confirmed as a true and correct record.												CARRIED

�

PETITIONS AND DEPUTATIONS



Cr Major advised that an application for a deputation received from Greg Rowe & Associates, representing Warwick Grove Shopping Centre, had been declined as they did not have an item on the agenda.



He also advised that an application from Armstrong Jones on behalf of Lakeside Joondalup Shopping Centre had been declined as they did not have an item on the agenda.



Cr Major reported that information had been distributed to the Committee by both Greg Rowe & Associates and Armstrong Jones.



Cr Major declared an interest in Item TP37-03/97 as his family owns shares in National Mutual.



Cr Major left the Room at this point, the time being 1813 hrs;  Cr Freame deputised.



In the absence of Cr Major, the Committee was required to appoint an Acting Chairman.  



MOVED Cr Magyar, SECONDED Cr O’Grady that the Mayor,  Cr Dammers be appointed Acting Chairman.									CARRIED



Cr Dammers assumed the Chair at this point, the time being 1814 hrs.



DEPUTATION - WHITFORD CITY SHOPPING CENTRE



Messrs P Miller, J Curlewis, R Jebb and C Pullin, QC representing Westfield Developments, on behalf of the developers of Whitford City Shopping Centre and Mr A Sertorio of Whitford City Shopping Centre addressed the Committee in relation to proposed major alterations and additions to Whitford City Shopping Centre: Pt Lot 501 (470) Whitfords Avenue, Hillarys - TP37-03/97 refers.



Mr Albert Sertorio, the General Manager of Whitford City Shopping Centre advised that the shopping centre gave serious consideration to its community responsibilities and had conducted focus groups, interview sessions and responded to many suggestions prior to submitting this proposal.



He believed that the proposed expansion would bring many benefits to the community, including:



the provision of 2000 jobs;



an increase in revenue to the City of Wanneroo;



improved variety and quality of shopping;



planned increases in parking;



improved access to the shopping centre;



increased community facilities;



improved access for the disabled.



Mr Chris Pullin referred to the traffic report prepared by the City Planner and commented on what he believed to be errors in this report.



He commented that the Western Australian Planning Commission policies in relation to the allocation of retail floor space should not be taken into consideration as it was not a statutory restriction and it had not specified a fixed upper limit.



Mr Pullin believed that there should be competition between commercial developments and commented that it was not a valid planning consideration to take into account that there should be faster development at Joondalup than at Whitford City.



Mr Reg Jebb then provided information on the economic market and impact issues relating to the expansion by way of a slide presentation which included:



Population forecasts;



Retail spending;



Whitford City share of spending;



City of Wanneroo retail spending;



Retail floor space;



Wanneroo floor space requirements;



Wanneroo department store potential;



Department store determinants.



He demonstrated the close proximity of a number of department stores in areas of Sydney and Brisbane and believed that a department store did not require a 10km zone but rather sufficient population to support it.



In conclusion, Mr Jebb advised that there was market demand and community support for this proposal and believed the proposal would not prejudice the Joondalup development or infrastructure.



He commented that any specific technical concerns could be dealt with by way of special conditions attached to the approval.



Following questions from Councillors, the Chairman thanked the deputation for addressing the Committee and advised that the matter would be considered later in the meeting.



Cr Major entered the Room at this point, the time being 1855 hrs.

�

DEPUTATION - REQUESTED CLOSURE OF PEDESTRIAN ACCESSWAY BETWEEN BACCHANTE CIRCLE AND WESTRA WAY, OCEAN REEF



Mrs A Revill and Mrs A Dearson addressed the Committee in relation to the requested closure of pedestrian accessway between Bacchante Circle and Westra Way, Ocean Reef - TP38-03/97 refers.



Mrs A Revill referred to points made against the closure of the accessway by the City Planner and commented that of the four objections received, only two lived in the immediate vicinity.



She advised that none of the owners of the undeveloped blocks in Westra Way opposed the closure and felt that the closure would not have any impact on the usage of public transport as the service is minimal.



Mrs Revill expressed concern with pedestrian safety as she believed the line of sight for pedestrians on Westra Way was limited and commented on the number of incidents of near collisions between vehicles and pedestrians.



She believed a safer alternative would be to use Bacchante Circle, as this street had a footpath and Westra Way did not.



In conclusion, Mrs Revill advised that the owners of the adjoining properties of the accessway have advised that they are prepared to meet the full cost of the closure.



Mrs Revill’s son then apprised the Committee of two recent occasions where his safety had been at risk in exiting the accessway.



Mrs A Dearson referred to the amendment to Report TP38-03/97 and commented on discussions held with the Officer in Charge at the Joondalup Police Station regarding this matter.



She expressed concern that the amendment neglected to mention other incidents of crime that have occurred in the accessway and commented on the number of syringes she had found in her back garden which posed a safety problem for her family.



In conclusion, Mrs Dearson referred to other accessways closed by Council due to antisocial behaviour and requested that this accessway be closed as she believed the walkway was dangerous, posed a health risk and the quality of life for residents in the area had deteriorated.



Following questions from Councillors, the Chairman thanked Mrs Revill and Mrs Dearson for addressing the Committee and advised that the matter would be considered later in the meeting.



REPORT NO:



 TP37-03/97		MAJOR ALTERATIONS AND ADDITIONS TO WHITFORD CITY SHOPPING CENTRE : PT LOT 501 (470) WHITFORDS AVENUE, HILLARYS - [30/300]



Cr Major declared an interest in Item TP37-03/97 as his family owns shares in National Mutual.  Cr Major left the Room at this point, the time being 1915 hrs;  Cr Freame deputised.



Cr Cooper stated his intention to declare an interest in Item TP37-03/97 at the next meeting of Council as he is involved in a company that is carrying out work on this project.  Cr Cooper left the Room at this point, the time being 1915 hrs.



An application has been submitted by Westfield Developments on behalf of Permanent Trustee Australia Ltd seeking approval for major alterations and additions to the Whitford City Shopping Centre on Pt Lot 501 (470) Whitfords Avenue, Hillarys.  The proposal represents a substantial departure from the established regional strategies for the North West Corridor of the Perth Metropolitan Area and presents a number of design problems relating to building bulk and scale, service access, integration, pedestrian and cycle access and provision for car parking and public transport facilities.  It is recommended that the application be refused under Town Planning Scheme No 1 and a recommendation be made to the Western Australian Planning Commission to refuse the application under the Metropolitan Region Scheme.



REPORT RECOMMENDATION:  THAT Council:



1	refuses the application made under Town Planning Scheme No 1 by Westfield Developments on behalf of Permanent Trustee Australia Ltd proposing major alterations and additions to the Whitford City Shopping Centre on Pt Lot 501 (470) Whitfords Avenue, Hillarys for the following reasons:



	(a)	the proposal is considered contrary to the interests or orderly and proper planning and represents a substantial departure from the adopted regional planning strategies for the North West Corridor of the Perth Metropolitan Area.  If approved, Whitford City is likely to affect the size and distribution of existing and planned commercial centres throughout the region and thereby affect major employment locations, travel patterns and the value of existing and committed public and private investment;



	(b)	the applicant has not adequately demonstrated that the proposal will not adversely affect surrounding existing and planned commercial centres;



	(c)	it is not considered that an individual development application is the appropriate mechanism to debate or gain approval to such a substantial amount of additional retail floorspace at Whitford City.  Rather, the appropriate mechanism would be in conjunction with a review of the existing regional planning strategies so that the broader commercial distribution and urban infrastructure coordination issues can be properly assessed;



	(d)	approval to the proposal would create an undesirable precedent for further major departures from the established regional planning strategies;



	(e)	the proposal does not provide sufficient parking for the proposal uses and does not comply with the car parking requirements for shopping centres under Council’s Town Planning Scheme No 1 or its policy relating to shopping centre car parking standards;



	(f)	the proposal will adversely affect the amenity of the locality, particularly with respect to the bulk and scale of the development, the location of the loading and service areas, and the service vehicular traffic associated with the development;



	(g)	the proposal does not demonstrate safe, convenient and comfortable access into and within the site for pedestrians and cyclists;



	(h)	the proposal does not adequately address the integration of and linkage between the different uses on site, community facilities on the adjacent properties, and the pedestrian underpasses and the pedestrian and cyclist path system on the adjacent roads;



	(i)	the proposal does not address the public transport facilities and the demand for such facilities at the development;



	(j)	the proposal does not comply with front setback or landscape area requirements of Town Planning Scheme No 1;



2	recommends to the Western Australian Planning Commission that the application be refused under the Metropolitan Region Scheme for the reasons outlined in point 1, above.



ADDITIONAL INFORMATION



The following additional advice was provided for Councillors’ information.



Metropolitan Centres Policy Review



The review of the Western Australian Planning Commission’s (WAPC) Metropolitan Centres Policy has now been released for public comment.  A full report on the review will be submitted for Council’s consideration in due course, however a brief overview with an emphasis on how the draft policy relates to Whitford City is outlined below.



The WAPC has reviewed the policy in view of the following:



1.	updated population information of 1993 and information from the Ministry for Planning Commercial and Industrial Survey 1993;



2.	an assessment of the operation of the Metropolitan Centres Policy Statement (1991);



3.	the Metropolitan Transport Strategy which promotes greater integration and mutual support between the transport system and land uses;



4.	the need for a more definitive guide for the provision of retail floorspace in the major 	centres;



5.	the recognition that centre developments have regard to their impact on the amenity of the area and their impact on other centres.



The policy is still intended to be a non-statutory and flexible document to allow for changing circumstances and new technologies and still recognises that ad hoc and unplanned retail expansions are clearly not in the interest of developers, retailers or the wider community.









Two significant changes to the policy include:



1.	A retail floorspace guide, developed from a computerised retail model using updated population and commercial/industrial survey information which provides a framework for a sustainable level of retail development in regional and district centres.  This guide, which is outlined as Attachment No 1 to this memorandum, is intended to provide the basis for determining individual development applications, preparing and amending town planning schemes and preparing local commercial strategies.  The guide indicates that Whitford City has a sustainable retail floorspace of 50,000 m2  Net Lettable Area (NLA) until the year 2011 and 55,000 m2  NLA until 2026.  This compares with the 72,150 m2 retail Gross Leasable Area currently proposed - refer Appendix I.



2.	A range of development standards relating to plot ratio, site coverage, building height, overshadowing and buffers to residential areas to ensure that new regional and district centres do not adversely affect the amenity of the surrounding locality.



Whilst this draft policy uses updated population and commercial/industrial information and shows the direction that the WAPC is heading in respect to commercial centres, Councillors should keep in mind that this policy is only in draft form and has not yet been reviewed in the light of public submissions.



Public Consultation



A further seven public submissions have been received, all in support of the proposal, including a letter from Rob Johnson MLA.



A supplementary report has also been submitted by the applicant outlining the community consultation carried out by the shopping centre management.  The methods of consultation and a summary of the results where available is outlined below.



1.	Resident focus groups attended by 40 local residents indicated most residents were supportive of the proposal and raised concerns relating to traffic, anti-social behaviour, the impact of construction and the size of the centre.



2.	Briefing to Whitford City retailers indicated the vast majority were supportive of the proposal and saw it as fundamental to their future business success.



3.	Briefing to senior citizens indicated general support to the proposal and raised issues on public transport, pedestrian and disabled access.



4.	Public information brochures.



5.	A community film night involving display slides outlining the proposal prior to the feature film.



6.	Exhibition plans and a model in the shopping centre main pedestrian mall which was attended by around 8,000 people.  A summary of the feedback received is outlined in Attachments Nos 2 and 3 to this memorandum - refer Appendix I.



7.	Telephone consultation with local residents indicated general support to the proposal and raised issues relating to employment creation, the need for a department store and the variety of stores to be offered.



8.	A petition by the Whitford Small Business Association calling for the City of Wanneroo’s support for both the Whitford and Lakeside Joondalup shopping centre proposals was signed by around 3,600 people.



Main Roads Western Australia Comments



The comments of the Main Roads Western Australia (MRWA) in relation to the proposal have now been received.



MRWA advised that the proposal will add approximately 22,000 vehicles per day to the existing road system, which will reduce the Level of Service on Marmion Avenue to an unacceptable level during the tested afternoon peak.



MRWA raised concerns about the detrimental effects of greatly increasing localised traffic generation which would impact upon the regional capacity of Marmion Avenue and its ability to service the expanding northern corridor.  Specific areas of concern are the:



1.	addition of through-lanes on Marmion Avenue;

2.	operation of the Marmion Avenue/Whitfords Avenue intersection;

3.	impact on residential properties fronting Banks Avenue.



If ultimately approved, the MRWA has advised that:



1.	any road improvements should be agreed to by both MRWA and the City of 	Wanneroo; and



2.	the developer should meet all costs associated with such modifications.



In view of the above advice, it is recommended that the following reasons for refusal be added to those recommended in Report TP37-03/97.



	(k)	the proposal will reduce the level of service on Marmion Avenue to an unacceptable level and will greatly increase localised traffic generation which would impact upon the regional capacity of Marmion Avenue and its ability to service the expanding north west corridor of Perth.”



The Chief Executive Officer submitted correspondence in relation to Item TP37-03/97 from:



Greg Rowe & Associates on behalf of the Warwick Grove Shopping Centre;



Armstrong Jones;



Comments from Main Roads Department.



Cr Taylor submitted a 3571-signature petition requesting Council to support the expansion of both Whitford City and Lakeside Joondalup Shopping Centres.  He also tabled a letter from the Regional Economic Development Group.



Cr Lynn commented  on an  alternative motion she had recently sent by facsimile transmission to all Councillors 



MOVED Cr Lynn, SECONDED Cr Freame that:



1	Recognising the importance of the proposed development in meeting immediate community demand for the opportunities created by the application submitted by Westfield Developments on behalf of Permanent Trustees Australia Ltd, and its future enhancement of the area as a whole Council approve the application subject to:



	(a)	approval being valid for a period of 24 months only.  A fresh approval being sought if development has not, in Council’s opinion, substantially commenced at that time;



	(b)	in view of Council’s Town Planning Scheme 1 parking ratios currently under review and in view of recent appeals in relation to parking on this site, exercises discretion under Town Planning Scheme 1 to approve a parking ratio of 5.44 bays/100m2;



	(c)	the applicant demonstrating to the satisfaction of the City Planner, the safe pedestrian, cyclist and disabled access;



	(d)	appropriate signage being installed with a height limiting bar to Bank Avenue entry/exit adjacent to Lot 235 Banks Avenue to restrict access to large commercial vehicles;



	(e)	the applicant, at its own expense, addressing and implementing to the satisfaction of the Main Roads Department and the City of Wanneroo, with the co-operation of the WA Police Department, the adjustments to traffic lights surrounding the development area;



	(f)	the applicant providing to the satisfaction of the Department of Transport, convenient bus stop facilities with ‘all weather’ protection;



	(g)	standard and appropriate development conditions;



2	exercise discretion under Town Planning Scheme 1 to approve a reduced setback of 6.5m for the 2 tower constructions to the Whitford Avenue elevation to the cinemas;



3	exercise discretion under Town Planning Scheme 1 in relation to Public Open Space if required and approve ratios as submitted;



4	agree to the granting of an AA use of the site presently occupied by the BP Service Station in order to permit the construction of a multi-level car park on that site;



5	seeks a report on the proposed closure of Venus Way as suggested by the applicant.  Any such closure being subject to Council’s approval and at the expense of the applicant;



6	Recommends to the Western Australian Planning Commission that as the current Town Planning Scheme No 1 does not contain a floorspace restriction, this application should be approved under the Metropolitan Planning Scheme subject to the conditions attached. 



Discussion ensued.  Cr Lynn with the approval of Cr Freame advised that she wished to have this Motion										WITHDRAWN



MOVED Cr Lynn, SECONDED Cr Freame that:



1	REPORT TP37-03/97 and 3571-signature petition from residents, ratepayers, business owners and shoppers in the City of Wanneroo and letter from the Regional Economic Development Group be received;



2	it be recommended that Council approves the application submitted by Westfield Developments on behalf of Permanent Trustee Australia Ltd for major alterations and additions to the Whitford City Shopping Centre on Pt Lot 501 (470) Whitfords Avenue, Hillarys, subject to a list of appropriate conditions to be submitted by the City Planner for Council’s consideration at the next meeting of Council to be held on 26 March 1997.	CARRIED



Cr Magyar wished it recorded that he voted against the motion.



Appendix I refers.



TP38-03/97		REQUESTED CLOSURE OF PEDESTRIAN ACCESSWAY BETWEEN BACCHANTE CIRCLE AND WESTRA WAY, OCEAN REEF - [510-3041]



Cr Major entered the Room at this point and resumed the Chair, the time being 2002 hrs.



Cr Cooper entered the Room at this point, the time being 2002 hrs.



Cr Taylor left the Room at this point, the time being 2002 hrs.



The residents adjoining the pedestrian accessway between Bacchante Circle and Westra Way, Ocean Reef requested the City to close the accessway on the grounds of vandalism and anti-social behaviour.  Objections to the closure have been received from residents in the vicinity, the Department of Transport and the Ministry for Planning.  On the grounds of the objections received, closure should not be supported.



ADDITIONAL INFORMATION



Since the original report was prepared, several submissions have been received supporting the closure of the accessway between Bacchante Circle and Westra Way, Ocean Reef.  A petition signed by 39 residents representing 27 households has been received requesting Council to support the closure on the grounds that the Bacchante Circle end of the accessway leads onto a blind bend which they consider to be hazardous.  They believe that the situation could result in a serious injury or death and claim that there has already been near misses of children.  One of the signatories of the petition lives in Connolly and one is a Real Estate Agent trying to sell a vacant lot in Westra Way.  Three of the signatories are considering purchasing Lot 160 Westra Way.  One household has had one member sign the petition supporting the closure and another member submitting a letter strongly objecting to the closure.  







The owner of Lot 149 Westra Way has advised that she supports the closure due to the danger it has created in the area.  The Real Estate Agent (who also signed the petition) has submitted a letter claiming that it would be easier to sell Lot 160 Westra Way if the accessway was closed.



The Principals of the Beaumaris Primary School and the St Simon Peter Catholic Primary School have advised that they have no objection to the closure of the accessway as they do not believe it will have an impact on the school children’s journey.



The Area Manager for Neighbourhood Watch has advised that he supports the closure of the accessway as he believes it provides an easy escape or hiding place for intruders and vandals.  He provides details of the property near the accessway which was broken into whilst the occupants were at home.



The two adjoining property owners in Westra Way have also provided more information to support their application.  The owners of 20 Westra Way claim they are now having syringes thrown into their property from the accessway.  They advise that they are still experiencing problems with noisy pedestrians after midnight and graffiti.  They believe that the Bacchante Circle end of the accessway leads onto a blind bend and advise that they are aware of at least three near misses of children.



The owners of 22 Westra Way advise that an attempted burglary took place at their property whilst they were home.  They also mention the road safety issue regarding the blind bend.



A Sergeant from the Joondalup Police Station phoned the City at the request of one of the adjoining property owners.  He advised that there have only been four incidents reported to the Police in the last six months.  He believes that the incidents were of a minor nature and did not warrant his support for the closure of the accessway.



The City’s Traffic Engineer does not consider the bend along Bacchante Circle to be a dangerous blind spot.  She advises that sufficient sight lines are available to pedestrians exiting the accessway.



There are two other pedestrian accessways which lead onto Bacchante Circle from Velsheda Green and Belmore Gardens.  The closure of the accessway in Westra Way will impact on the other accessways by increasing the pedestrian traffic in Belmore Gardens and reducing the effectiveness of the accessway in Velsheda Green.



In the event that the Westra Way accessway is closed, it is possible the residents adjoining the other two accessways will apply for them to be closed.  It would be difficult for Council to justify not closing the other accessways if it were to accede to this request.



The closure of all three accessways would dramatically restrict the pedestrian movement for residents in Westra Way, Latifa Close and Velsheda Green.  Based on this, the closure of the accessway between Westra Way and Bacchante Circle should not be supported.



Subsequent to the additional information referred to above, the Officer in Charge at the Joondalup Police Station has requested the sentence “he believes that the incidents were of a minor nature and did not warrant his support for the closure of the accessway” be deleted from the late memo.  He advises that he can neither support or reject the application to close the accessway.



Any reference to the comments made by the Joondalup Police Station should not be taken into account when Council considers the closure application.  



Refer Appendix II.



A letter was received from Mr C Baker MLA, in support of the closure of the pedestrian accessway between Westra Way and Bacchante Circle.



REPORT RECOMMENDATION:  THAT Council does not agree to close the pedestrian accessway between Bacchante Circle and Westra Way, Ocean Reef.



MOVED Cr Lynn, SECONDED Cr O’Grady that:



1	REPORT TP38-03/97 be received;



2	it be recommended that Council agrees to the closure of the pedestrian accessway between Bacchante Circle and Westra Way, Ocean Reef.		CARRIED



Appendix II refers.



 TP39-03/97		DEVELOPMENT ASSESSMENT UNIT AND DELEGATED AUTHORITY COMMITTEE 1 FEBRUARY TO 26 FEBRUARY 1997 - [290-1]



Cr Taylor entered the Room at this point, the time being 2011 hrs.



Cr Lynn left the Room at this point, the time being 2011 hrs;  Cr Hancock deputised.



This report provides a resumé of the development applications processed by the Development Assessment Unit and Delegated Authority Committee from 1 February to 26 February 1997.



Cr O’Grady referred to Item 30/5519 on Page 4 of Attachment 1 to Report TP39-03/97 and expressed concern at the number of petrol stations in the Mindarie area.



RECOMMENDATION



THAT Council endorses the action taken by the Development Assessment Unit and Delegated Authority Committee in relation to the applications described Report TP39�03/97.



 TP40-03/97		FINAL FORESHORE MANAGEMENT PLAN FOR LOT 614 YANCHEP - CONSIDERATION OF SUBMISSIONS - [765-16]



The public comment period for the modified Draft Foreshore Management Plan for Lot 614, Yanchep, closed on 21 January 1997.  Four submissions have been received.  It is now recommended that a number of changes be made to the modified Draft Foreshore Management Plan and that the modified Draft Foreshore Management Plan be adopted by Council.











RECOMMENDATION



THAT Council: 



1	amends the modified Draft Foreshore Management Plan for Lot 614 Yanchep considered by Council at its meeting of 24 July 1996, to the extent of deleting the car park proposed opposite to the junction of Foreshore Vista and Longfin Vista and proposing at the originally considered northern car park site, a twenty bay car park, as indicated in Attachment 4 of Report TP40�03/97.	�

2	in accordance with Council’s Access Policy makes necessary provisions in the report accompanying the subject Foreshore Management Plan in respect of providing, as far as practicable, access for the people with disabilities to the beach facilities, including car parks, pathways, toilets, change-rooms, picnic areas and barbecues;	�

3	subject to the amendments referred to in (1) and (2) above, adopts the Foreshore Management Plan for Lot 614 Yanchep and advertises once in the West Australian and the Wanneroo Times to advise the public about the adoption of the plan.



 TP41-03/97		PROPOSED 'GNANGARA PARK' - [305-6]



The State Government, through the Department of Conservation and Land Management (CALM), has released for comment a proposal involving the establishment of the large areas of Crown land located north of Perth (and including the pine plantation areas) as a ‘Gnangara Park’.  It is recommended that Council indicate a degree of support in principle for the proposal, subject to a number of reservations and concerns, and invites CALM officials to meet with Council to further explain the proposal.



RECOMMENDATION



THAT Council advises the Department of Conservation and Land Management that:



1	because of the limited information presently available, it is unable to draw any definitive conclusions about the Gnangara Park proposal, but is prepared to indicate a degree of in principle support for the proposals;	�

2	the City nevertheless has a number of reservations and concerns about the proposal (as outlined in Report TP41-03/97) and invites Conservation and Land Management officials to meet with Council to further explain and discuss the proposal.



TP42-03/97		LOCAL RURAL STRATEGY - [290-7]



At its June meeting of last year, Council required that workshops be held with residents in a number of the City’s rural areas regarding the preparation of the Local Rural Strategy (LRS).  These workshops were held in the latter part of last year.  Council’s consultant, Mr Tim Auret, is now finalising an Issues Paper regarding the LRS and it is recommended that this Issues Paper be workshopped by Councillors, Council officers and Mr Auret.



RECOMMENDATION



THAT Council holds a Workshop of Councillors, relevant Council officers and Council’s consultant, Mr Tim Auret, to discuss Mr Auret’s Issues Paper regarding the Local Rural Strategy.



TP43-03/97		CARRAMAR PUBLIC GOLF COURSE AND CARRAMAR PARK SPECIAL RURAL ZONE - PUBLIC OPEN SPACE - [740-93107, 30/3693]



Cr Lynn entered the Room at this point, the time being 2016 hrs.



The West Australian Planning Commission requires Council to given an undertaking in writing that it will acquire alternative public open space in the locality in the event that the present Carramar Park Special Rural Zone is urbanised in the future.



RECOMMENDATION



THAT Council authorises a commitment in writing being provided to the Western Australian Planning Commission by which Council undertakes to acquire at its cost an area or areas of 10.2952 hectares within the Carramar Park Special Rural Zone in the event that the Carramar Park Special Rural Zone is ever urbanised.



 TP44-03/97		PROPOSED MODIFICATION TO AMENDMENT NO 719 TO TOWN PLANNING SCHEME NO 1 TO REZONE LOTS 500, 501 AND LOCATION 1441 FURNISS ROAD, LANDSDALE FROM RURAL TO MIXED BUSINESS AND RESIDENTIAL DEVELOPMENT R20 - [790-719]



Feilman Planning Consultants, on behalf of various owners, has previously requested Council support for an amendment to the City’s Town Planning Scheme No 1 to rezone Lots 500 and 501 and Location 1441 Furniss Road, Landsdale from Rural to Mixed Business and Residential Development R20.  Council supported this amendment at its meeting in December 1996 (TP302-12/96), however the applicants have now requested the amendment be modified.  The applicants have requested that Location 1441 Furniss Road be excluded from the amendment to allow for the completion of Geotechnical studies to determine the land’s suitability for various uses.  It is considered appropriate to support the modification to Amendment No 719 to only rezone Lots 500 and 501 Furniss Road, Landsdale from Rural to Mixed Business and Residential Development R20.



Cr Duffy declared an interest in Item TP44-03/97 as he has a financial interest in Lot 1441, Furniss Road, Landsdale.



Cr Dammers declared an interest in Item TP44-03/97 as he owned land in the area.



Crs Dammers and Duffy left the Room at this point, the time being 2021 hrs;  Cr Taylor deputised for Cr Duffy.



Following a query by Cr Taylor in relation to the geotechnical inspection, the City Planner advised he would submit information on this matter prior to the next Council meeting.



Cr O’Grady wished it recorded that she was concerned at the undue haste which seemed to be occurring on this item.



MOVED Cr O’Grady, SECONDED Cr Magyar that:



1	REPORT TP44-03/97 be received;



2	it be recommended that Council: 

	

	(a)	modifies Amendment No 719 to Town Planning Scheme No 1 by deleting Location 1441 Furniss Road, Landsdale from the amendment;	�

	(b)	pursuant to Section 7 of the Town Planning and Development Act (1928) as amended, adopts the modified Amendment No 719 to Town Planning Scheme No 1 to rezone Lots 500 and 501 Furniss Road, Landsdale from Rural to Residential Development R20 and Mixed Business;	�

	(c)	advises Feilman Planning Consultants that:	�

		( i)	before granting final approval to Amendment No 719, the applicants will be required to demonstrate to Council’s satisfaction that the land can accommodate proposed future development;	�

		(ii)	the owner of Location 1441 Furniss Road, Landsdale will need to pay the full costs associated with the preparation of a new amendment to rezone this land from Rural to Residential Development R20 in the future.				CARRIED



TP45-03/97		CLOSE OF ADVERTISING : AMENDMENT NO 778 TO TOWN PLANNING SCHEME NO 1 TO REZONE LOT 193 BLACKWATTLE PARADE, PADBURY FROM SPECIAL ZONE RESTRICTED USE MEDICAL CENTRE TO MIXED BUSINESS - [790-778]



Crs Dammers and Duffy entered the Room at this point, the time being 2032 hrs.



Amendment No 778 to Town Planning Scheme No 1 was advertised for a 42 day period which closed on 25 February 1997.  This amendment seeks to rezone Lot 193 Blackwattle Parade, Padbury from Special Zone (Restricted Use) Medical Centre to Mixed Business.  As a result of advertising, thirteen submissions were received, three in support of the proposal and ten objecting to the proposal.  These submissions have been considered and final adoption of Amendment No 778 is recommended.



RECOMMENDATION



THAT Council: 



1	pursuant to Town Planning Regulation 17(2), adopts Amendment No 778 to Town Planning Scheme No 1 to rezone Lot 193 Blackwattle Parade, Padbury from Special Zone (Restricted Use) Medical Centre to Mixed Business without modification; 



2	subject to the receipt of advice that the Minister for Planning is prepared to approve the amendment, authorises the affixation of the Common Seal to, and endorses the signing of, the amendment documents.



 TP46-03/97		REQUEST FOR AMENDMENT TO TOWN PLANNING SCHEME NO 1 TO REZONE LOT 50 (10) GNANGARA ROAD, LANDSDALE TO ACCOMMODATE RE-DEVELOPMENT, INCLUDING A CHILD CARE CENTRE - [790-786]



An application has been submitted by Richard Pawluk and Associates on behalf of Jarpel Pty Ltd, seeking to rezone Lot 50 (10) Gnangara Road, Landsdale from Special Zone (Restricted Use) Medical Centre, Professional Offices and Pharmacy to Special Zone (Restricted Use) Medical Centre, Professional Offices, Pharmacy and Child Care Centre.  It is considered that this proposal would increase the commercial potential of this lot and prejudice the future planning of the area.  However, support for the Child Care Centre use addition to the Special Zone is appropriate if the applicant enters into an agreement to provide a road through the subject lot in order to link the residential areas of East Wanneroo Cell 6 with Gnangara Road.  It is not considered appropriate to support the subject rezoning unless such an agreement is in place.



RECOMMENDATION



THAT Council: 



1	advises Richard Pawluk and Associates, on behalf of Jarpel Pty Ltd, that it is not prepared to initiate an amendment to Town Planning Scheme No 1 to rezone Lot 50 (10) Gnangara Road, Landsdale to permit the development of a child care centre at this stage because such a move would be detrimental to the orderly development of the remainder of East Wanneroo Cell No 6, particularly with regard to the provisions for, and construction of, the subdivision road network;	�

2	advises Richard Pawluk and Associates, on behalf of Jarpel Pty Ltd, that should the landowner prepare and execute at their expense, a suitable deed agreeing to cede, free of cost to the Crown, the land required for the north-south road linking East Wanneroo Cell No 6 to Gnangara Road and to construct this road at the time of development of the land, then the rezoning of Lot 50 would not be considered detrimental to the orderly development of the land and could be reconsidered.



 TP47-03/97		PROPOSED AMENDMENT NO 794 TO TOWN PLANNING SCHEME NO 1 TO REZONE  CLARKSON DISTRICT CENTRE TO CENTRE ZONE - [790-794]



An application has been submitted by Chappell and Lambert, on behalf of LandCorp, seeking to rezone the southern portion of Lot 15 (1930) Marmion Avenue, Clarkson which comprises the whole of the Clarkson District Centre area from the current variety of zones to Centre Zone.  The Centre Zone would enable a more flexible means of locating various land uses within the Clarkson District Centre throughout the subdivision and development process.  A statutory structure plan will guide land use locations and development rather than zones.  Council has supported the introduction of the Centre Zone to its Town Planning Scheme and it is considered that this mechanism is the most appropriate method of dealing with the development of the Clarkson District Centre.  It is considered appropriate to support the proposed amendment and that progress on the required structure plan be encouraged.



RECOMMENDATION



THAT Council:



1	pursuant to Section 7 of the Town Planning and Development Act (1928), as amended, amends Town Planning Scheme No 1 by rezoning portion of Lot 15 (1930) Marmion Avenue, Clarkson from Residential Development; Commercial; Service Station; Service Industrial; Civic; Tavern; Special Zone (Restricted Use) Medical Centre and Special Zone (Restricted Use) Community Health and Development Centre, Medical Centre and Public Worship to Centre Zone;



2	advises the landowner that subject to satisfactory design outcomes the community purpose uses should be accommodated on three sites (central and eastern) rather than four to accommodate a library building on the central site north of the main street, a youth facilities building on the central site south of the main street, and a recreation/community facility on an enlarged eastern site; 



3	advises the landowner that the structure planning and subdivision should proceed without undue delay to enable the early provision of services to the residents in the Clarkson district.



 TP48-03/97		UNAUTHORISED HOME OCCUPATION - LAWNMOWING CONTRACTOR, LOT 483 (12) CHERRY HILLS CRESCENT, CONNOLLY - [2436/483/12]



Since 6 May 1992, the City has received complaints concerning open storage of materials  within the front setback area of Lot 483 (12) Cherry Hills Crescent, Connolly and the use of the property for lawn mowing contracting services in breach of the City’s Town Planning Scheme No 1.



Repeated requests by the City to the owners of Lot 483 to cease the unauthorised use of the property for lawn mowing services and to keep the front setback area of the lot free of open storage, has not been complied with.



It is recommended that unless the unauthorised home occupation ceases to operate from the property on a permanent basis, and that the front setback area is kept free of storage, legal action be initiated.



RECOMMENDATION



THAT Council: 



1	advises the owners of Lot 483 (12) Cherry Hills Crescent, Connolly that use of the property for business purposes, namely lawn mowing contracting services, without Council approval, is in breach of the City’s Town Planning Scheme No 1 and that they may become subject to legal action;	�

2	advises the owners of Lot 483 that the conduct of the unauthorised business  from the property is to cease immediately on notification by Council;	�

3	advises the owners of Lot 483 that only one commercial vehicle may be parked on the property at any time, providing it is parked fully on site and in accordance with Council’s policy on commercial vehicle parking in residential areas;	�

4	requires the owners of Lot 483 to remove all open storage of materials from the setback area of the property with seven days of notification by Council;�

5	authorises the Chief Executive Officer to initiate legal action against the owners of Lot 483 (12) Cherry Hills Crescent, Connolly should the advice and direction contained in 2, 3 and 4 above not be complied with at all times.	



 TP49-03/97		PROPOSED LOCAL LAW - CONTROL AND DISPLAY OF HOUSE NUMBERS - [727-4]



SUMMARY OF PURPOSE AND EFFECT (to be read aloud at Council by person presiding)



The City is responsible for allocation of street numbers.  Excepting corner lots, relatively few problems arise but many corner lots choose an incorrect address or place the letterbox in the wrong alignment.  It is proving difficult to get people to correct their address and consequently a local law under the provisions of the Local Government Act 1995 is necessary to obtain compliance.



RECOMMENDATION



THAT Council, in accordance with the provisions of Section 3.12 of the Local Government Act 1995:



1	advertises its intent to make a local law relating to control and display of house numbers;



2	requests its legal advisor to draft an appropriate local law.



 TP50-03/97		UNAUTHORISED CLEARING OF TREES AND VEGETATION FROM SPECIAL RURAL PROPERTY : LOT 141 (157) LAKELANDS DRIVE, GNANGARA - [2594/141/157]



Lot 141 (157) Lakelands Drive, Gnangara, being a property of 1.0119 hectares in size and situated within Special Rural Zone No 7 has been cleared to such an extent that all of the natural bush vegetation has been removed, contrary to the provisions of the City of Wanneroo Town Planning Scheme No 1.  Vegetation, including trees, removed from the site have been buried in a large hole excavated at the rear of the property.  The owner has been advised that an offence has been committed and his co-operation to remove the unsuitable landfill and to commence a suitable replanting programme has been requested but not achieved.



It is recommended that unless the unsuitable landfill is removed within thirty days and a satisfactory replanting programme implemented within six months, legal action be initiated.





RECOMMENDATION



THAT Council: 



1	advises Mr M Botica, the owner of Lot 141 (157) Lakelands Drive, Gnangara, that by stripping the land of all vegetation and trees he has  breached provisions of the City’s Town Planning Scheme No 1 and may become subject to legal action;	�

2	advises the owner of Lot 141 that the cut down vegetation, tree stumps, builders rubble, wood and tin buried on the property is unsuitable landfill and requests the owner to remove the unsuitable fill within thirty days of notification failing which legal action will be initiated;	�

3	requests the owner of Lot 141 to provide a professionally prepared horticultural plan detailing a replanting programme and indicating plant/tree location and species to the satisfaction of the Chief Executive Officer within thirty days of notification, failing which legal action will be initiated;	�

4	advises the owner of Lot 141 that unless a substantial replanting programme has been implemented within six months of notification by the City and to the satisfaction of the Chief Executive Officer , legal action will be initiated;�

5	authorises the Chief Executive Officer  to initiate legal action should requests in 2, 3 and 4 above not be complied with.



 TP51-03/97		COUNCIL REQUEST FOR UPDATE REGARDING REPLANTING PROGRAMME, LOT 249 (65) LORIAN ROAD, GNANGARA - [214/249/65, 30/4450]



At its meeting held on 28 August 1996, as part of its resolution regarding a replanting programme to be carried out on Special Rural Lot 249 (65) Lorian Road, Gnangara, Council requested further reports on the progress in March 1997 and September 1997 (TP194-08/96)



Another part of Council’s resolution was that a substantial replanting programme was to be implemented on Lot 249 within six months of notification (ie by 14 April 1997).



Inspections carried out on the property in February 1997 revealed that no replanting programme has been initiated by the owners of the property.  It is recommended that the owners of the property be reminded that legal action against them will be taken should Council’s resolution of  28 August 1996 not be satisfied.



RECOMMENDATION



THAT Council: 



1	reminds the owners of Lot 249 (65) Lorian Road, Gnangara that by stripping the land of all vegetation and trees they have breached provisions of the City’s Town Planning Scheme No 1 and may become subject to legal action;



	

2	reminds the owners of Lot 249 Lorian Road, that Council will initiate legal action against them regarding stripping of vegetation and trees from the property should a substantial replanting programme not be completed on the lot by 14 April 1997.	�

 TP52-03/97		SUBDIVISION CONTROL UNIT AND DELEGATED AUTHORITY COMMITTEE - 1 FEBRUARY - 26 FEBRUARY 1997 - [740-1]



This report submits a resumé of the Subdivision Applications processed by the Subdivision Control Unit and Delegated Authority Committee since my previous report.  All applications were dealt with in terms of Council’s Subdivision Control Unit Policy adopted at its December 1982 meeting.



RECOMMENDATION



THAT Council endorses the action taken by the Subdivision Control Unit and Delegated Authority Committee in relation to the applications described in Report TP52-03/97.



TP53-03/97		CHANGE OF ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS - GNANGARA MOUND GROUNDWATER RESOURCES - [322-18]



The Minister for the Environment has recently released the final modified environmental conditions relating to management of the Gnangara Mound groundwater resource.  The City has commented on the modified conditions to both the Environmental Protection Authority and the Minister, but the conditions have been finalised without the City’s concerns having been effectively addressed.  Although there is little the City can now do, it is recommended that further correspondence be directed to the Minister on this matter.



RECOMMENDATION



THAT Council: 



1	notes that the Minister for the Environment has released the final Ministerial conditions for the Gnangara Mound groundwater resources without the City’s concerns having been satisfactorily resolved;	�

2	further corresponds with the Minister for the Environment on the following matters:�

	(a)	its concerns arising from Water Authority of WA proposals and Environmental Protection Authority’s assessment of them;	�

	(b)	to whose satisfaction an “acceptable” rate of change in vegetation composition as a result of groundwater abstraction will be determined (referring to Commitment No 3 of the Water and Rivers Commission);	�









	(c)	outlining the groundwater dependent vegetation investigations the City is undertaking and seeking co-operation from the relevant Stage Government agencies during these investigations (such will, in fact, complement monitoring commitments incorporated in the Ministerial conditions); and	�

	(d)	indicating that the City has budgeted $100,000 as a contribution towards regional drainage/groundwater level management investigations in East Wanneroo (again, compatible with commitments incorporated in the Ministerial conditions) and seeking assistance in the instigation of such investigations as a joint State/Local Government initiative.



 TP54-03/97		REQUEST FOR CANCELLATION OF CYGNET RESERVE 32753 BRIDGEWATER DRIVE, KALLAROO - [755-32753]



The owners of Lots 87 Cygnet Street and 88 Windsor Place, Kallaroo have applied to purchase the thin strip of public recreation reserve which adjoins their properties.  The reserve serves little purpose and its cancellation and subsequent amalgamation with the adjoining lots would have no impact on the surrounding area.



The proposed cancellation of the reserve will need to be advertised to gauge the opinions of the residents in the vicinity.



RECOMMENDATION



THAT Council:



1	agrees in principle to the cancellation of Cygnet Reserve No 32753 Bridgewater Drive, Kallaroo and the subsequent sale of the land to the adjoining property owners;



2	authorises the advertising of the proposed cancellation of Reserve 32753 Bridgewater Drive, Kallaroo.



 TP55-03/97		REQUESTED CANCELLATION OF PUBLIC RECREATION RESERVE BETWEEN HAWICK COURT AND HAWKER AVENUE, WARWICK - [510-1448]



The owner of Lot 7 (5) Arran Court, Warwick has requested the City to consider selling the portion of Hawick Reserve which adjoins his property.  A 1675mm sewer line runs through the reserve which cannot be relocated or be placed within land which is privately owned.  The request to cancel the reserve must therefore be refused.



Cr Taylor expressed concern at the inclusion on a map of a public accessway in Moffat Place  that has been closed and queried if Council’s maps were being upgraded.



The City Planner stated that advice had not been received from the Department of Land Administration of the closure and commented that he would investigate this matter.







RECOMMENDATION



THAT Council does not agree to cancel a portion of Public Recreation Reserve No 38113, Warwick.



 TP56-03/97		PERRY'S PADDOCK : PROPOSAL BY MR VIC GARMSON - [057-4]



Mr Vic Garmson has been endeavouring to obtain Council approval to his proposal for the development on part of the Perry’s Paddock site of an ‘Olde World Charm’ project.  This project involves basically a building intended to be of an architectural style typical of the area near Chatham, Kent, which would be used for restaurant, reception centre, tavern and limited accommodation purposes, and an adjacent model village which would depict the story of the early emigration of British settlers from their home country to Western Australia, and the Wanneroo district in particular.  A number of studies of this area are now either completed or nearing completion and it is clear that the site constraints and policies recommended by those studies may be such as to rule out any possible suitable sites for Mr Garmson’s project within the Perry’s Paddock area.  It is recommended that Mr Garmson be advised accordingly.



REPORT RECOMMENDATION:  THAT Council:



1	advises Mr Vic Garmson, the proponent of the proposed “Olde World Charm” project at Perry’s Paddock, that:	�

		(a)	On the basis of the information now available to Council in the draft Heritage Conservation Plan, the assessment of Walluburnup Swamp and adjacent wetlands by Dr Vic Semeniuk and the Aboriginal Heritage Survey, Council is now inclined to the view that the site constraints which may be presented by those studies in general, and the recommended policies of the draft Heritage Conservation Plan in particular, may be such as to rule out any possible suitable sites for his project within the Perry’s Paddock area;	�

		(b)	Council acknowledges that he has been working for many years on his proposal with a view that it may be eventually incorporated into the Perry’s Paddock area and that should the final decision (by either Council, W A Planning Commission, Department of Conservation and Land Management  or the Heritage Council of WA) be that his proposal is not to be incorporated on this site, then the City will use its best endeavours to find a possible alternative suitable site for his project.	�

2	provides him with copies of the Heritage Conservation Plan (when finalised by the consultant), the Semeniuk wetland study (also when finalised) and the Aboriginal Heritage Survey report.	�

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION



On 13 March 1997, a meeting was held between Mr Garmson, Mr Tony Bennett (one of Mr Garmson’s business partners in the project), the Chief Executive Officer, the Co-ordinator Strategic Planning and the City Planner.  This meeting was held at the request of Mr Garmson.



Mr Garmson had read Report No TP56-03/97 on this matter and was concerned that his project was being disadvantaged by the report’s recommendations when he had not had an opportunity to read and respond to the findings and recommendations contained in the various consultants’ reports referred to in Report No TP56-03/97.  This particularly related to the draft Heritage Conservation Plan report by Kelly Aris Conservation Architect and the wetland boundary/buffer study by the V & C Semeniuk Research Group.



It was agreed at the meeting that it was important that Mr Garmson be given adequate opportunity to respond to the above consultants’ reports and to present the perceived merits of his proposal to Councillors.  It was also acknowledged that Council and its officers will be having to assess the various consultants’ reports and making some determination of where to go from here with the Perry’s Paddock project as a whole.  Appointment of a consultant to assist in assessment of the soundness of the Heritage Conservation Plan, and its implications for the Perry’s Paddock project has been considered appropriate.



The following new recommendation is presented in place of that contained in Report No TP56-03/97.



“THAT Council 



1	provides Mr Garmson with copies of the draft Heritage Conservation Plan by Kelly Aris Conservation Architect, the wetland boundary/buffer study by V & C Semeniuk Research Group and the Aboriginal Heritage Survey by McDonald Hales & Association;



2	invites Mr Garmson to present a deputation on his proposal to the April meeting of the Town Planning Committee;



3	authorises the Chief Executive Officer to engage a suitably qualified and experienced consultant to assist in the assessment of the draft Heritage Conservation Plan;



4	BY ABSOLUTE MAJORITY, in accordance with Section 6.8 of the Local Government Act, authorises the expenditure of funds for the purpose of seeking assistance in the assessment of the draft Heritage Conservation Plan referred to in 3. above, such expenditure to be charged to the Perry’s Paddock Reserve Account No 32361.”



MOVED Cr Dammers, SECONDED Cr Magyar that:



1	REPORT TP56-03/97 be received;



2	it be recommended that Council:



	(a)	authorises the Chief Executive Officer to engage a suitably qualified and experienced consultant to assist in the assessment of the draft Heritage Conservation Plan;











	(b)	BY AN ABSOLUTE MAJORITY, in accordance with Section 6.8 of the Local Government Act 1995, authorises the expenditure of funds for the purpose of seeking assistance in the assessment of the draft Heritage Conservation Plan referred to in (a) above, such expenditure to be charged to the Perry’s Paddock Reserve Account No 32361.			CARRIED



GENERAL BUSINESS



TP57-03/97	RESULTS OF PROSECUTION - SALE OF TAKEAWAY FOOD FROM CORNER STORE, LOT 158 (2) SOMERSBY GARDENS, CURRAMBINE - [30/4614]



This item was referred for consideration later in the meeting, under “Confidential Business”.



BUSINESS FOR INFORMATION



 B23-03/97		DEVELOPMENT ENQUIRIES - FEBRUARY 1997 - [290-0]



The following schedule lists those enquiries received in February 1997 and where possible indicates the area suggested by the enquirer to be the preferred location for such development, together with a resumé of advice given by the department.



RECOMMENDATION



That Report B23-03/97 be received.



 B24-03/97		COSTS ASSOCIATED WITH ACHIEVING A CHANGE IN LOCALITY NAME - GIRRAWHEEN AND KOONDOOLA - [727�0]



Council, at its meeting on 26 February 1997, resolved to defer consideration of item TP24�02/97 on the name change process for Girrawheen.  That report recommended “that Council does not promote any change of name for the locality of Girrawheen”.  A further report was requested on costs associated with sending a name change questionnaire to all properties in Girrawheen and Koondoola.



RECOMMENDATION



That Report B24-03/97 be received.



 B25-03/97		PEDESTRIAN ACCESSWAY CLOSURES MONTHLY PROGRESS REPORT : - [520-2, 702-0]



Cr Dammers left the Room at this point, the time being 2104 hrs.



Council, at its meeting on 26 February 1997 (Item No TP22-02/97) resolved to include in the Business for Information section a report each month on the progress of pedestrian accessway closures.



This report provides a summary detailing the current situation regarding every pedestrian accessway closure application the City is processing.



Following a query from Cr Freame on what the date column at the end of each page referred to, the City Planner advised he would have this section reformatted.



Cr Taylor referred to the initial letter sent to adjoining landowners and requested that this letter be re-worded to advise landowners that if no response is received within 90 days, the application will lapse and no further action would be taken.



RECOMMENDATION



That Report B25-03/97 be received.



 B26-03/97		MINISTERIAL APPEAL DETERMINATION : PROPOSED SERVICE STATION AND CONVENIENCE STORE AT LOT 3 (57) JOONDALUP DRIVE, EDGEWATER - [30/3769]



An application submitted by The Planning Group on behalf of Edgewater Gate Pty Ltd for a Service Station and Convenience Store at Part Lot 3 (57) Joondalup Drive, Edgewater was approved by Delegated Authority on 11 June 1996.  Subsequently the applicants lodged an appeal with the Hon Minister for Planning in respect of Condition 3 of the planning approval which required the relocation of the proposed access points, to the satisfaction of the City Planner and City Engineer.  The appeal was dismissed by the Hon Minister on 23 February 1997, however the applicant and the City were encouraged to undertake further negotiations to arrive at a mutually acceptable and workable solution to the access problems.



RECOMMENDATION



That Report B26-03/97 be received.



B27-03/97		WESTERN AUSTRALIAN PLANNING COMMISSION PLANNING BULLETIN 18 : DEVELOPER CONTRIBUTIONS FOR INFRASTRUCTURE - [780-0]



The Western Australian Planning Commission has released a Planning Bulletin (No 18) entitled ‘Developer Contributions for Infrastructure’.  This sets out the Commission’s policy on developer contributions and the process for recouping these contributions.  The Bulletin advises that the Commission considers it unacceptable for local governments to require developer contributions as conditions or prerequisites of rezoning as it considers there is no head of power or proper legislative basis for doing this, and because it considers that only the Commission is to determine the scope of developer contributions.  Council’s legal advisers on planning matters, McLeod & Co, confirm that there is no provision under the Town Planning Regulations for imposing conditions or prerequisites on rezonings.  An approach for dealing with rezoning applications (for which agreements on developer contributions or changes to plans are to be sought) is outlined which should allow Council to still seek such contributions or changes, while still complying with the Commission policy and the advice of McLeod & Co.



RECOMMENDATION



That Report B27-03/97 be received.





BUSINESS OUTSTANDING FROM PREVIOUS

MEETINGS OF TOWN PLANNING COMMITTEE







HEADWORKS CHARGES - ex H10318



“a report on the headworks costs of lot development be presented to Council following the study of Eastern States cities by Council’s Coordinator of Strategic Planning.”



This matter is currently being investigated; a report will be submitted in due course.



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  April 1997



TOWN PLANNING SCHEME NO 21 - EAST WANNEROO DEVELOPMENT SCHEME - ex H81203A



“defers consideration of Points 1 - 4, as amended, of City Planner’s Report H81203 pending a Special Meeting of Council regarding Town Planning Scheme No 21 in early 1994”



Council considered this issue at its meeting of 25 May 1994 (Item I50517) and resolved to engage a consultant to undertake the work involved in addressing the requirements of the Minister for Planning and the State Planning Commission.



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  A report will be submitted when BSD Consultants have modified the documentation for the East Wanneroo Development area.



EXTRACTIVE INDUSTRY LOT 50 BERNARD ROAD, CARABOODA - ex TS155�05/95



“consideration of the following points be referred to Town Planning Committee for a report to Council.”



(a)	Council requests the Minister for Lands to revest Reserve 24637 to historical fauna and flora reserve;



(b)	Council initiates rezoning of Reserve 24634 and 31236 under the local Scheme and Metropolitan Region Scheme from Rural to Parks and Recreation;



(c)	Council coordinates the preparation of a Management Plan which will involve the local community.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE: A rezoning application is expected to be received shortly which will have implications for this area.  A report will be submitted to Council when the application has been received.



Cr Dammers entered the Room at this point, the time being 2113 hrs.







CRAIGIE OPEN SPACE - REGISTRATION OF INTEREST - EVALUATION OF SUBMISSIONS - ex TP327-09/95



“further considers the 309 signature petition received regarding the Craigie Open Space at the time of considering the public comments received arising from (5) above, noting that a final concept  plan will be prepared in conjunction with consideration of the public comments and the finalising of negotiations with the proponents (if proposals are to be accepted) and that the proposed extent of any further development of the reserve will be determined by council at that time.”



This matter is currently being investigated; a report will be submitted to Council in due course.



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  April 1997



OCEAN REEF COASTAL LAND:  APPOINTMENT OF CONSULTANTS - ex TP346�10/95



“that Council requires a further monitoring report in respect of the Ocean Reef Coastal Land project be submitted in April 1996.”



A report was submitted in May 1996.  However due to the Mullaloo-Ocean Reef Foreshore Management Plan, it has been withheld.



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  A report will be submitted to Council on completion of the Mullaloo Ocean Reef Foreshore Management Plan.



PROPOSED AMENDMENT NO 751 TO TOWN PLANNING SCHEME NO 1 REZONING OF SERVICE STATION ZONE ON LOT 70 CORNER WANNEROO ROAD AND DUNDEBAR ROAD, WANNEROO TO ACCOMMODATE A CONVENIENCE STORE AND TWO COMMERCIAL  UNITS - ex TP403-12/95



“it be recommended that Council defers consideration of proposed Amendment No 751 to Town Planning Scheme No 1 submitted by Greg Rowe & Associates on behalf of Mintrag Pty Ltd to rezone the Service Station Zone on Lot 70 corner Wanneroo and Dundebar Roads, Wanneroo to enable the addition of a convenience store and two separate commercial units pending the completion of the Wanneroo Townsite Study.”



A report will be submitted on completion of the Wanneroo Townsite Study.



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  June 1997



DRAFT FORESHORE MANAGEMENT PLAN FOR MULLALOO-OCEAN REEF FORESHORE - ex TP38-02/96



“requires a further report on this subject following the advertising period which will give further consideration to the various matters raised in this report.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  A report will be submitted in due course, subject  to a public workshop being held at Mullaloo.







DEVELOPMENT (USE) OF PROPERTY IN BREACH OF TOWN PLANNING SCHEME, LOT 26 (26) RANGEVIEW ROAD, LANDSDALE - ex TP6-02/96



“consideration of the use of Lot 26 (26) Rangeview Road, Landsdale be deferred and referred back to Town Planning Committee for further consideration.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  The applicants have been requested to supply further information before a report is submitted to Council.



UNAUTHORISED HOME OCCUPATION (GUITAR TUITION) LOT 651 (41) CHADSTONE ROAD, CRAIGIE - ex TP11-02/96



“defers consideration of:



(a)	requesting the owners/occupiers of Lot 651 (41) Chadstone Road, Craigie to cease the unauthorised use of Lot 651 (41) Chadstone Road, Craigie for music tuition within twenty eight days of notification by Council;



(b)	referring the matter to its solicitors for legal action should the owners/occupiers of Lot 651 (41) Chadstone Road, Craigie not cease the unauthorised use of the property within the time specified in (a) above”



Mr and Mrs Short have now advised that they see no purpose for a meeting, therefore a report will be presented to the Council on the resolution of Council’s home occupation policy.



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  A workshop is being arranged after which a report will be submitted to Council.



MAJOR REFURBISHMENT AND ADDITIONS TO THE WANNEROO SHOPPING CENTRE, LOT 504 (32) DUNDEBAR ROAD, WANNEROO - ex TP49-03/96



“defers the application for an extension and refurbishment of the existing Wanneroo Shopping Centre on Lot 504 (32) Dundebar Road, Wanneroo submitted by Ken Paterson, Architects as consultants are about to be engaged to prepare a plan for the Wanneroo Townsite and this application may prejudice/constrain this study.”



A further report will be prepared following consideration of Wanneroo Town Centre Structure Plan.



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  June 1997



TOW TRUCK PARKING AND TOW TRUCK ACTIVITIES AT LOT 678 (163) CAMBERWARRA DRIVE, CRAIGIE - ex TP85-04/96



“Council defers consideration of the parking of two tow trucks and the operation of a tow truck business from Lot 678 (163) Camberwarra Drive, Craigie for one month.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  Report to be submitted on completion of a new scheme recommendation and acceptance of commercial vehicle parking in residential areas.



PLANNING OF PUBLIC OPEN SPACE IN NEW RESIDENTIAL AREAS - ex TP143�06/96



“that Council requires that a report be prepared for Council’s consideration, in consultation with the Ministry of Planning, on a draft policy on the planning of public open space areas in new residential areas:



1	such report including consideration of drainage facilities which do not prejudice or impinge upon public open space;



2	the possibility of including in all structure plans, the difference between passive, active and conservation reserves;



3	a notation be included on all structure plans indicating that active reserves may include facilities such as carparks, clubrooms, changerooms and toilets;



4	that the developer of the area be compelled to supply and maintain appropriate signs on the public open space informing the homebuyers of the classification of the reserve and the proposed location of any amenities required for an active reserve.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  This matter will be addressed when the community codes have been released.



LOCAL RURAL STRATEGY - ex TP148-06/96



REPORT TP42 -03/97



DRAFT FORESHORE MANAGEMENT PLAN FOR LOT 614 YANCHEP - CONSIDERATION OF SUBMISSIONS - ex TP171-07/96



REPORT TP40-03/97



PROPOSED AMENDMENT NO 770 TO TOWN PLANNING SCHEME NO 1 TO REZONE  PORTION SWAN LOCATIONS 1577 AND 1578 CORNER SYDNEY AND JOYCE ROADS, GNANGARA FROM RURAL TO SPECIAL RURAL - GREG ROWE AND ASSOCIATES - ex TP190-08/96



“consideration of the rezoning of portion of Swan Location 1577 and 1578 from Rural and Special Rural be deferred as requested by the applicant.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  A meeting has been held with the applicants and the City is awaiting a further submission.



INTERNATIONAL MOTOR SPORTS SITE TASK FORCE:  PINJAR MOTOR SPORTS AREA - ex TP198-08/96



“reassess the long term use of the surplus land not under current leasehold for motor sports in the Pinjar Motor Sports Area.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  April 1997



RESUMPTION OF LAND FOR THE REALIGNMENT OF KAROBORUP ROAD BETWEEN WANNEROO ROAD AND KILN ROAD, CARABOODA - ex TP203�08/96



REPORT TS353-12/96



PETITION REQUESTING PROVISION OF DUAL PURPOSE TRACK - LAKE JOONDALUP - ex P92-09/96



“that the petition from residents of the City of Wanneroo requesting urgent consideration be given to the provisions of a dual purpose bicycle and walk track around the borders of Lake Joondalup to link the eastern side of the lake with the existing walk trails on the western side of Lake Joondalup be received and referred to Town Planning Department for a report to Town Planning Committee.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  April 1997



COMMERCIAL VEHICLE PARKING AND TRANSPORT DEPOTS PROPOSED AMENDMENT NO 761 TO TOWN PLANNING SCHEME NO 1 - ex TP217-09/96



“that Council defers consideration of proposed Amendment No 761 to Town Planning  Scheme No 1 - Commercial Vehicle Parking and Transport Depots.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  April 1997



MATTERS ARISING FROM MANAGEMENT AND ADVISORY COMMITTEES - ex CS159�09/96 



“at its earliest convenience, seeks a progress report from the Ministry for Planning as to the status of vesting Perry’s Paddock land to Council.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  April 1997



FLYNN DRIVE INDUSTRIAL AREA - DISTRICT STRUCTURE PLAN - ex TP234�10/96



“1	defers consideration of the proposed Flynn Drive Industrial Area District Structure Plan submitted by Richard Pawluk and Associates on behalf of the landowners involved in the proposed Flynn Drive industrial area pending completion by the Ministry for Planning of its current investigations on the following matters:



(a)	review of the western boundary between the Lake Neerabup reserve and the Industrial zone;



(b)	review of the traffic modelling in light of possible higher employment densities;



(c)	review of the desirability of having a continuous main north-south road running through the area;



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  A report will be submitted when the Department of Environmental Protection and the Ministry for Planning’s  advice is received.



DRAFT FORESHORE MANAGEMENT PLAN FOR YANCHEP-TWO ROCKS - CONSIDERATION OF SUBMISSIONS - ex TP254-10/96



“requires a further report on this subject following the advertising period which will give further consideration to the various matters raised in Report TP254-10/96;”



The public comment period has been extended to 14 March 1997.



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  April 1997



JOONDALUP CITY CENTRE APPROVALS PROCESS - ex TP262-11/96



“(a)	investigates the legal and resource aspects of the proposal before making a final decision;



  (b)	refers the matter to its solicitors for advice;



  (c)	further considers the proposal when the requested legal advise and a report of the staff implications are available.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  This matter has been referred to Council’s solicitors for advice - May 1997.



UNAUTHORISED LANDFILL: LOT 171 (1) KIRRIBILLI COURT, KALLAROO - ex TP269�11/96



“that Council defers consideration of the unauthorised landfill at Lot 171 (1) Kirribilli Court, Kallaroo for one month, and a further report be submitted to the December Town Planning Committee.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  April 1997



PROPOSED SUBDIVISION - PT LOT 503 (24L) JASPER WAY, EDGEWATER AND EXISTING EDGEWATER DRIVE/LAKESIDE DRIVE ROAD TRUNCATION, EDGEWATER - ex TP295-12-/96



“defers consideration of the application submitted by Chappell and Lambert on behalf of Karinya Nominees Pty Ltd for the subdivision of Part Lot 503 (24L) Jasper Way, Edgewater;



seeks a deputation to the Minister for Planning.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  A deputation is being sought from the Minister for Planning.  A report will be submitted after a reply has been received.











CLOSE OF ADVERTISING: AMENDMENT NO 756 TO TOWN PLANNING SCHEME NO 1 TO REZONE LOT 3 ROMEO ROAD, ALKIMOS FROM RURAL TO RESIDENTIAL DEVELOPMENT ZONE R20 - ex TP307-12/96



“requires a further report on this subject to determine whether the matters referred to in 1 above have been satisfactorily resolved and to consider formal adoption of Amendment No 756.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  Further information has been requested from the applicants.



ASSESSMENT OF REMNANT NATIVE VEGETATION WITHIN THE CITY OF WANNEROO - ex TP310-12/96



“requests a further report on the detailed proposals for the protection of remnant vegetation arising from application of the conservation principles and criteria presented in the consultant’s report following:



(a)	completion of the draft Urban Bushland Strategic Plan and review of the System 6 recommendations;



(b)	release of the consultant’s report for public comment (for a two-month period) and completion of associated community consultation initiatives (eg public workshop or workshops, and correspondence with affected landowners)”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  The matters referred to in (a) above have still to be completed; the public comment period referred to in (b) above is to commence shortly. 



PUBLIC OPEN SPACE POLICY  - ex TP313-12/96



“defers further consideration of a draft Public Open Space Policy pending the further progression and release of the Western Australian Planning Commission’s Community Codes.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  A report will be submitted when the Community Codes have been released.



PROPOSED EASTERN FREEWAY - ex TP321-12/96



“a report be submitted to Town Planning Committee in relation to determining the route for the proposed eastern freeway.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  This matter is currently being investigated; a report will be submitted in due course.















PETITION OBJECTING TO OVER-DEVELOPMENT OF SERVICE STATION/SHOWROOM/VIDEO/FAST FOOD OUTLETS - ex C523-12/96



“the petition from residents of the City of Wanneroo objecting to the over-development of the Shell Service Station, Currambine to allow for additional facilities to be made available through the service station be received and referred to Town Planning Department for a report to Town Planning Committee.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  This matter is being considered in conjunction with the service station application which is currently being assessed.



REDUCTION OF OPERATING HOURS - BP SERVICE STATION, PRENDIVILLE AVENUE - ex C528-12/96



“the letter from Ocean Reef Residents Association relating to a reduction in trading hours of the BP Service Station, Prendiville Avenue, Ocean Reef be received and referred to Town Planning Department for a report to Town Planning Committee.”



This matter is currently being investigated.



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  April 1997



PETITION REGARDING EXTENSION OF EDGEWATER DRIVE/LAKESIDE DRIVE ONTO JOONDALUP CAMPUS - ex TS77-04/96



“that Council defers consideration of this matter pending a meeting of representatives of Edith Cowan University, LandCorp, CALM, the City of Wanneroo and interested Councillors being held to discuss this matter.”



A meeting was held in December with the representatives outlined in the resolution and a further meeting will be held in February/March.  As the main issue appears to be the finalisation of the Yellagonga Regional Park Management Plan, this matter has been referred to the City Planner for further action and report.



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:   A further meeting will be arranged to progress this matter.          



EXTENSION OF ANCHORAGE DRIVE, MINDARIE - ex C489-11/96



“that the letter from a Mindarie resident requesting the completion of the extension of Anchorage Drive, Mindarie Keys be received and referred to Engineering Department for a report to Technical Services Committee.”



This matter is currently being investigated;  a report is proposed for April 1997



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  April 1997













PROPOSED NORTH WEST CORRIDOR OMNIBUS METROPOLITAN REGION SCHEME AMENDMENT - ex TP8-02/97



	“that Council requires a further report be presented regarding the preparation of an amendment to the City of Wanneroo Town Planning Scheme No 1 to make it accord with the changes to the Metropolitan Region Scheme resulting from the finalisation of the North West Corridor Omnibus Metropolitan Region Scheme Amendment No 2.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  April 1997



AMENDMENT NO 791 TO TOWN PLANNING SCHEME NO 1 - REMOVAL OF GRAFFITI - ex TP14-02/97



	“it be recommended that Council defers consideration of adopting Amendment No 791 to Town Planning Scheme No 1 to change Clause 5.17 to address the removal of graffiti and seeks clarification from the State Government on who is responsible for costs on its “Graffiti Busters” Programme.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  April 1997



TRANSPORT DEPOT: LOT 36 (129) TRICHET ROAD, JANDABUP - ex TP33�02/97



	“defers any action on the matter of the unauthorised transport depot on Lot 36 (129) Trichet Road, Jandabup pending the outcome of the Strata Title Referee’s determination of the impending application.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  A report will be submitted after the Strata Title Referee has made a determination.



GROUPED AND MULTIPLE UNIT DEVELOPMENT - LOT 55 (14) ITEA PLACE, MINDARIE - ex C6-02/97



	“that the letters from Mindarie residents raising concerns in relation to the proposed 25 grouped and multiple dwelling units on Lot 55, 14 Itea Place, Mindarie be received and referred to Town Planning Committee for a report to Town Planning Committee.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  April 1997



PETITION OBJECTING TO PROPOSED RECEPTION CENTRE, BADGERUP ROAD, GNANGARA - ex C12-02/97



	“that the petition objecting to the proposed reception centre to be located in Badgerup Road, Gnangara be received and referred to Town Planning Department for a report to Town Planning Committee.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  April 1997











PETITION OBJECTING TO APPLICATION TO USE RESIDENTIAL PROPERTY AS A GUEST HOUSE, DORCHESTER AVENUE, WARWICK - ex C30-02/97



	“that the petition from residents of Warwick expressing their strong opposition to an application to use a residential property as a guest house in Dorchester Avenue, Warwick be received and referred to Town Planning Department for a report to Town Planning Committee.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  A report will be submitted after further information has been received regarding on-site car parking.



Cr Popham queried the number of people allowed in a guest house.



The City Planner advised he would take this matter on notice.



PROPOSED STAGE 3 - LAKESIDE JOONDALUP SHOPPING CITY - LOT 453 (420) JOONDALUP DRIVE, JOONDALUP - ex TP2-02/97



	“that all items delegating authority to Council’s officers in relation to conditions of approval for Stage 3 Lakeside Joondalup Shopping Centre, Lot 453 (420) Joondalup Drive, Joondalup be referred to Council for final approval.”



ESTIMATED REPORT COMPLETION DATE:  The various items will be reported to Council for approval as and when negotiated positions are reached.



CHANGE OF NAME FOR THE LOCALITY OF GIRRAWHEEN - ex TP24-02/97



REPORT B24-03/97





GENERAL BUSINESS



QUINNS ROCKS FISHING CLUB - [765-12]



Cr O’Grady queried the feasibility of the Quinns Rocks Fishing Club establishing a club at the reserve known as Claytons Beach.



The City Planner advised that a request had been received and this matter was being addressed.



PROPOSED POLICE STATION - HILLARYS - [316-3]



Cr Lynn queried the position in relation to the proposed police station in Hillarys.



The City Planner advised that at present the Police Department is going through a rezoning process, following which the proposal would be advertised for public comment.



Cr Freame queried when a sign would be placed on the site as she believed that this would support the consultation process.



The City Planner advised that he would investigate this matter.







ADDITIONAL INFORMATION - WHITFORD CITY SHOPPING CENTRE - [30/300]



Cr Lynn asked that the additional information requested from the City Planner in relation to the recommendation for the Whitford City Shopping Centre proposal be distributed to Councillors by Friday, 21 March 1997.



The City Planner advised that reports to Council will be delivered on Friday, 21 March 1997.



MISINTERPRETATION OF APPLICATION LETTER - [215-1]



Cr Popham referred to a standard letter recently sent to a resident in relation to a building application and expressed his concern at the wording of the letter as he believed it created the impression that a determination would be made within three weeks.



The City Planner advised that he would investigate this matter.



TP58-03/97	REQUEST TO CLOSE ACCESSWAY - HAINSWORTH AVENUE AND HARFORD WAY, GIRRAWHEEN - [510-0170]



Cr Popham referred to a telephone call he had received from Mrs J Russell who was querying the position in relation to the closure of the accessway between Hainsworth Avenue and Harford Way, Girrawheen and tabled copies of the original correspondence.



Mrs Russell contacted Council in January 1996 and asks for urgent consideration of the matter.



The City Planner advised he would investigate this matter.



RECOMMENDATION



That it be recommended that the correspondence received from Mrs Russell in relation to the closure of the accessway between Hainsworth Avenue and Harford Way, Girrawheen be received and referred to the Town Planning Department for action.



SECRET HARBOUR SHOPPING CENTRE - SCHOOL PLANS - [218-1-1]



Cr Popham submitted plans of a school based in the Secret Harbour Shopping Centre and suggested that Council could utilise these plans for new developments in the northern corridor in order to support the community prior to full development of an area.



MOVED Cr O’Grady, SECONDED Cr Magyar that the Meeting be held behind closed doors, the time being 2129 hrs.							CARRIED



The public and members of the press left the Room at this point.

















CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS



TP57-03/97	RESULTS OF PROSECUTION - SALE OF TAKEAWAY FOOD FROM CORNER STORE, LOT 158 (2) SOMERSBY GARDENS, CURRAMBINE - [30/4614]



MOVED Cr Duffy, SECONDED Cr Magyar that:



1	REPORT TP60-03/97 be received;



2	it be recommended that Council instructs McLeod & Co not to proceed with the applications for leave to appeal to the Supreme Court against the Magistrate’s decision regarding Lot 158 (2) Somersby Gardens, Currambine.



MOVED Cr O’Grady, SECONDED Cr Magyar that the Meeting be held with the doors open.											CARRIED



There being no further business, the Chairman declared the Meeting closed at 2133 hrs, the following Councillors being present at that time:



COUNCILLORS:	DAMMERS

				FREAME

				COOPER

				LYNN

				EWEN-CHAPPELL

				MAGYAR

				O’GRADY

				TAYLOR

				MAJOR

				HANCOCK

				DUFFY

				POPHAM

				TIPPETT
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